MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, March 2, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor by ZOOM

Frank Dallahan    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek






Ray Parzych 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

 Mayor – we had a special work session on February 11th and did a budget presentation with power point and Council and the public had some questions. Tonight Councilmembers will have an opportunity before Budget introduction to speak about their department and ask any questions they may have. 

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek
BUDGET REVIEW – EACH DEPARTMENT

1. A & F – Krafczek – the proposed budget is showing an increase in the amount of $36,000 or 1.1%. Does anyone have any questions or concerns regarding that increase?  He has no issues with that increase.  Recap of budget – total expenditures increased by 1,328,219. Budget drivers were S & W related to the Fire Department, Public Works, as proposed, Beach Patrol. Also the prior year emergency salary $335,000 related to Lifeguards. We established years ago a significant fund for beach and bay restoration.  There was discussion for accounting purposes our revenues had to be reduced because of revenues actually taken in last year, however we anticipate an increase this year. CFO said this year the State will allow us to use a 3 year average for revenue.

2. Public Safety -Dallahan – Fire Department numbers show an increase because we have gone to a salaried system with full time fire-fighters on staff. Last year we had a separate program for the firefighters, $425,000 for salary and wages. Other expenses $285,000, compared with $385,00 last year total.  Councilmember Moore, recent fire at People, People an example of the importance of response time, that is what is driving the change, to be able to use a hybrid approach of both full time fire fighters combined with EMS along with the volunteers with the stipend program. Beach Patrol – Salary & wages will rise to $1,123,000 comparted to $1,590,000 last year. Last year we provided salary increases to the Lifeguards in response to a thought we would lose members of the crew. This year there is a slight increase coming from 2.4% increase for the officers of the lifeguard d crew. Police Department driven by union contract. For 2021 $1,725,000 compared with 2020, $1,661,000.  
3. Public Works -Parzych – overall PW budget up about 13%. Operating and maintenance expenses up about $44,000 , bulk of increase is due to salary and wages, driven by a new contract that we are trying to put in place, between salary and wages we are looking at $278,000.  We have hit some bumps in the contract, have some things to iron out, which may require us to go before the Local Finance Board to get a waiver. Administrator said budget is above tax levy cap and appropriations cap. We were lead to believe that they would approve of our budget because of the conversion from a volunteer department to a hybrid department.  Today they spoke of shared services agreement as another exception and we have decided it would be imprudent to go that way.  We have an option to seek a formalized waiver which would be in front of the Local Finance Board, and it requires a hearing.  We feel we qualify for 
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a waiver, but need to get that before we introduce the budget, which may not be until May. CFO is also looking at the Princeton rule, they went from volunteer to professional deemed to be a creation of a new department which is another exemption.   We will have more information over the next week. 

Mayor asked about what we need to go before the Local Finance Board. CFO said formal authorization is required in the form of Resolution. Will add this at the end of Regular meeting.   

Councilmember Moore asked putting off the purchase of some vehicles this year. Also the scope of salary increase for PW, and the reason why. Relates to the difficulty in attracting and retaining PW associates. He asked for a comparative survey of other municipalities and private sector, their current pay structure to use as a comparison. Administrator said he has been working on that. He will have that information before introduction. 

Councilmember Gensemer, excellent comments, added this is the tip of the ice burg in PW we have infrastructure upgrades what will add to our costs in the future, be mindful as we budget this year in PW . Concerned that it is an opinion that the way to attract and retain the high potential employees we want, is through wages only. Important we look at our turnover rate and that we be interviewing the employees who leave, with a third party neutral source and have data collected in the future before we negotiate a contract. Data on why people are leaving and what comments they make.  
Administrator said we will talk about that and look at implementation. Grant interviews employees as they leave, the feedback is they are going to other employers for a greater compensation. What you are saying is bring it up to the next level in terms of third party and looking at some of the other inducements for employees. Councilmember Gensemer said she would like to be able to pull up the data of when an employee leaves us, where they are going, if they say they are going for increased salary, would like specifics on that so we can make an informed decision. Importance of the third party is objectivity and everyone can see the benefit in that. Not specific to PW, will apply across the board. 

Administrator said at a minimum he will be sure that becomes policy, it will be documented and become policy. 

4. Natural Resources Councilmember Casper – NR budget has not changed too much. Salaries are $25,000, O & E is lower this year, $65,000 as opposed to last year $68,715. Animal Control the same, $19,000 and Safety Compliance is higher, $30,600 this year, $30,000 last year.  Administrator said the salary for Natural Resources is a pro-rated share for a PW employee assigned to the Bird Sanctuary. 
5. Recreation & Tourism – Councilmember Gensemer department includes Recreation Services, Tourism, Museum and Marina salary and wages. Both Recreation and Tourism have had to pivot on a dime throughout the last year and the future is uncertain. Increases have to do with the addition or four new events, Speaker Series, Columbus Week-end events, and Festival of Lights event which will highlight the Marina. We will introduce the Stone Harbor Beach Fitness Expo this summer. 

6. Utility Councilmember Moore – Overall increase in the water and sewer fund is $300,000 or 6.6%. We need to pay attention to CMC MUA fee, which continues to increase. We are expecting a reduction in our debt service of 6.6% . Capital increased by about 18% and salaries increasing in $72,500 or 17%.  Highlight as far as Capital road improvement  infrastructure,  road improvement, it is important we stay on schedule with those projects, we have 2.3 million in the water and sewer fund capital.  There is a $710,000 capital request for the sewer lift station for 114th Street. Shout out to Marc DeBlasio and his firm for processing of the 94th Street pump station, for the record, that project expected to come in about 1 1/2 million under budget.  Thank you Marc. 

Also $180,000 in the well and water plant improvements and about $12,000 miscellaneous improvement with fire hydrants. Spoke about one concern he has, the escalation of our debt, primarily with the Capital Projects. Looking at the scope of large projects coming forward with is an indication of how important it will be for the Borough to do long term strategic planning on Capital Projects.  We need to work on that and make sure we will have the funds available and what affect the interest rates will have if they start to change significantly. 
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Councilmember Gensemer, point very well taken, financial planning and analysis to get us through the next 10 years is important to take a look at, thank you for brining that up.
Councilmember Dallahan one important components with long term debt is the fact so many things were delayed in the past years, in fear of raising taxes, you can’t shy away from important Capital Projects because of the fear of a tax increase. That is the point of strategic planning approach to capital projects. 

Councilmember Moore – We expected to have the new water meters in place by now, the funding has been approved and bonded, about 1.3 million.  This project continues to be in litigation hope it will be resolved soon. Project may not start until early Fall. Thanks to Debbie Candelore, Grant and Rocky and everyone involved for their diligent work in this department.    
Mayor reminded everyone the line by line budget we presented at our last meeting is on the Web site for anyone to view. 

Engineer’s Report
To:  
Borough of Stone Harbor

Robert Smith, Administrator (via email)


Suzanne Stanford, Clerk (via email)
Storm Water Management Ordinance – 

Engineer  spoke about this Ordinance – sent over a model Ordinance on February 19th and what this does is revise your Chapter 470 Storm Water Management Ordinance. The reason DEP requested that we re-adopt this Ordinance is because they had rules changed in their Storm Water Management program last Spring. The Borough went through this in 2004, when they first put the regulations on the books. They provided a sample Ordinance, we adopted, required as part of the annual reporting, it is pretty extensive. Essentially it doesn’t change much drastically from what is on the books now, but it has been updated because it has been  17 years since they chanted the regulations. Something you have to do prudent for you to adopt this Ordinance. 

Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building – Permitting and Design Phase
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was issued on November 17, 2020.

· The geotechnical report was completed on October 15, 2020.

· Our office has provided a proposal to complete the design and construction phase 
services dated February 25, 2021.  Upon authorization, we are prepared to begin work 
immediately.

2.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· All of the work has been completed except for the roadway reconstruction on 91st Street and the final surface course paving of 118th Street.
· All work is scheduled to be completed by May 1, 2021.
3.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation

A.  Underground Utility Portion

· The contractor is currently completing the final phase of the project which is the installation of the new 18” sanitary sewer pipe from 94th Street to the old pump station. 


B.  Pump Station and Wet Well Portion
· The prefabricated building and pumps have been successfully installed and are fully operational.

4.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
· All utility work is complete on 106th Street and 108th Street.
· The contractor is currently completing the concrete work on 108th Street.
5.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· The survey and base mapping for the reconstruction of 116th Street has been completed.  

· The project is currently in the permitting and design phases.

6.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· The draft report is completed and we are prepared to complete a final review with the Borough.

7.
2021 Utility and Road Program
· Several roadways have been surveyed and the remaining are scheduled to be completed 
by March 19th weather permitting.

· All utility companies have been notified of the project and we are currently in the design phase.

8.
95th Street Water Tank Improvements
· The project was advertised for public bid on February 19, 2021.  A non-mandatory pre-bid meeting was held on February 25, 2021.  The bid opening is scheduled for March 10, 

2021.

9.
Third Avenue Sanitary Sewer and Watermain Improvements
· The survey of the project is scheduled for the week of March 22nd.

10.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was readvertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1.
Grants

1.
FY 2021 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The Borough has selected the reconstruction of 83rd Street from First Avenue to Second Avenue for the roadway application submission.

· The Borough was notified by the NJDOT that a $185,000.00 grant was allocated for the reconstruction of 83rd Street (100 block).

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board – Coastal Enhancement Project Grant Application
· We attended a preapplication meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12, 2018 to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The County has reviewed the application and is requesting a presentation at their 

March, 2021 meeting.

Construction and Zoning – Ray Poudrier – Construction office has a nearly 20% increase in permits issue from the previous February. Zoning approx. same, title transfers inspections leveled off somewhat. Villa Marina scheduled to start demolition around March 22nd. In January the Code Enforcement Officer to report on sloppy cable and phone wiring around the town. He went block by block and completed 15 page report given to ACE and cable companies. He reported a lot of the mess around town has been cleaned up. Still more to do but doing well. Zoning Board approved two application last night, Scarborough dredging has started dredging on their project at 99th .  FEMA is now requiring a new mandatory Flood Plain Ordinance, he will be attending a seminar March 15th on this. 

Tax Collector –Deborah Candelore –2020 total levy was $29,987,260.80. 2020 total collections was $29, 770,552.89. Outstanding balance as of Dec 31, 2020 was $ 216,698.91. Percentage of collections was 99.26%. January and February very busy months. In Utility, Clerk out 4 of the last 6 weeks. Phone calls heavy due to the rate increase and much push back.  
Tax Assessor – Margaret Slavin – in January 16 deeds processed, 6 usable. February -23 processed, 16 usable. 4 Certified lists were processed. 445 – 104th Street sold for $3,832,500 and will be demolished. 2 & 4 – 90th Street offered as package $13,900.000, assessed for $7,491.400. 23 Sales listed, 4 vacant lots, 1 duplex, 2 condos and 16 SFD, a very low inventory.

Borough Clerk – Total for the month $ 15,380.00 and started Kayak permits March 1st. 
 CFO – No report
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Administrator – No report

MAYOR: Vaccine update from Dr. Paul Offit-tomorrow night, register and zoom in.  County continues every Wednesday, about 21% of the county has been vaccinated.  Teaches, transportation providers, child care providers all eligible. Goal to get 70 of the County done by Memorial Day.  
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Parzych – 
Proposed Ordinance change Trailer Storage Ordinance- You will be able to move your floating dock into your trailer parking spot, no earlier than October 1, used to be November 15th. Intro  March 16th. 
Storage at 80th Street – Have several areas of town for contractors to store equipment during a project. He asked Council if they wanted to stop doing that so we don’t get neighbors’ complaints. The only alternative is for the contractors to use the streets. It is an inconvenience however, residents are already being inconvenienced.  It may end up costing a little more money on the contract if we don’t have a lay down area. Putting this before Council, how do you want to proceed? Grant said contractors always ask for an area to stage near where the project is being done. 80th & Third  has so much in it because this pump station has taken almost 2 years to accomplish. A lot of that material was left here knowing they were coming back. The amount of material that had to be taken out of the ground and stored was larger than ever. It is a problem with the neighbors. Fencing will not help at 80th Street.  Hopefully by the end of March, the projects will be completed and the material at 80th street lot will be gone. People understand if it will be there for two months, but the material at 80th Street has been long term because of the project.  You have to look at each project and if it is long term you will have to store material somewhere else. 
Public Works – Grant Russ
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February 2021
Entire report on file

Brought attention to Water Statistics Comparison


January 2020

3.57 Million Gallons


January 2021

5.28 Million Gallons


Bulk was over 1,000 lbs. more of bulk trash – solid waste

A lot more people in town in January this year than last year.

Bulk trash is on March 15th. Please do not put anything out until the week-end before.

UTILITY REPORT – Councilmember Moore –Water usage for month of January was up about 47% compared to January 2020. Increased number of people in town. 

5 G Update meeting scheduled this Thursday –review Ordinance relative to the 5 G project, involves trying to get better control over this project, also discussion of placement of poles to support the 5 G infrastructure. 
Utility Committee has completed a draft update of the update of the Water & Sewer Ordinance, will be reviewing next couple of weeks and hope to bring it to Council for review within the next month. 
DISCUSSION:

None 
MOTION TO ADJOURN





Work Session, March 2, 2021

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   5:50 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk

Error! Unknown document property name.

